Town of Haw River
Town Council Meeting

Monday, November 7, 2011
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, November 7, 2011 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Ricky Honeycutt, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, and Kelly Allen
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis, Clerk Melanie Hamilton

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Public Hearings
7:01 pm

Mayor Boggs swore in Manager Jeffrey Earp and property owner Philip Morgan in order to allow for their presentation of evidence during the public hearing for the special use permit request.

7:06 pm
Mayor Boggs opened a public hearing to consider a request from property owner Philip Morgan to obtain a special use permit for a mobile home park facility expansion at 649 Trollingwood Hawfields Road, Tax Map #10-15-5. Manager Earp then explained to the Council the need for Mr. Morgan to obtain a special use permit in order to add an additional 46 lots to his existing 54 lot mobile home park. Mayor Boggs then asked for public comment. 
· Philip Morgan spoke in support of the special use permit and explained to the Council his plans to expand his current mobile home park. Mr. Morgan presented engineering plans and addressed a few older mobile homes that need to be cleaned up. Mr. Morgan also presented area home sales data to illustrate that property values will not be negatively affected if this special use permit is granted.
· March Leitch and Tony Blackwell each spoke in opposition of the proposed special use permit. Major concerns were abandoned property currently sitting in Mr. Morgan’s mobile home park, lack of park management, noise, and firearm use. 

Mayor Boggs then took sworn evidence from Manager Earp and Philip Morgan. The questions asked by the Mayor and the answers provided were as follows:

1. In what zoning district is this mobile home park located? – RG

2. What activities will be carried out on the premises? – Residential Mobile Home Park

3. Are the proposed activities allowed in this zoning district? – Yes

4. What building/structures are or will be located on the subject property? - Mobile Homes and service buildings What is their approximated size in square feet? At least 800 square feet? – Yes

5. What type of structures will these be? Mobile homes? - Mobile Homes

6. Have you reviewed the regulations applicable to zoning district RG, General Residential? – Yes

7. What is the lot size for the entire property containing the mobile home park? – Approximately 25.55 acres Is it at least 8,000 square feet per lot? – Yes

8. Is there at least a 15-foot wide buffer strip along the rear and side property lines of the park of densely planted trees and shrubs expected to grow to a height of eight feet? – Yes

9. Are there common recreation areas equivalent to 200 square feet for each manufactured home lot? - Yes
10. Have you reviewed and complied with the Haw River Mobile Home Park Ordinance? – Yes

a. Does each mobile home lot contain 50 feet of frontage on a driveway? – Yes

b. Is the subject property at least six acres? – Yes

c. How big is it? – Approximately 25.55 acres

d. Does each mobile home space have at least two off-drive parking spaces? – Yes

e. Is each such space at least nine feet wide and twenty feet long? – Yes

f. Is each apace connected to the water and sewer of Haw River or a private well and septic tank? – No, the property will be on Haw River Sewer (property owner is requesting connection) and will be on Orange Alamance water (already approved).
g. Will there be any service buildings? – Yes

i. Will they be located no closer than 20 feet to any manufactured home? – Yes
Will they be heated? – No

11. Have you reviewed and complied with the Alamance County Health Department’s “Rules Regarding the Sanitary Design, Construction, Alteration, Maintenance, Operation and Use of Manufactured Home Parks/Travel Trailer Parks in Alamance County? – Yes

a. Is this property located in a 100-year flood plain? – No

b. Do any of the spaces use septic tanks? – No
 Are these spaces at least 12,000 square feet? n/a
c. Are the boundaries of each space plainly marked by corner markers? – Yes

12. Out of the total project area, how much is going to be open space? – Plan drawn to provide open space per ordinance requirement
13. How much, if any, of that open space is covered by water? – None


14. What materials, if any, will be stored on the premises? – None

15. n/a

16. Where is the proposed location of any parking/loading areas? – In front of homes
17. Where are the proposed points of vehicle ingress and egress? – Bonfire Drive and an new un-named road
18. What is the proposed pattern of internal circulation, including all drives and walkways? – Circular

19. What provisions have been made or will be made for utilities? – Orange Alamance water, Haw River sewer, and normal power
20. What provisions have been made or will be made for refuse disposal?- Centrally located dumpsters
a. Do you provide a metal garbage can with a tight-fitting lid and a capacity of at least 20 gallons but not more than 27 gallons for each space? – No

b. Will there be any dumpsters? – Yes
 Where will they be located? – Location unknown, but there will be at least 4 or more
21. What provisions have been or will be made for lighting the property? – There will be street lights
a. Is the property lighted at night with electric lamps of no less than 100 watts each, spaced at intervals of no more than 100 feet? – Yes, it will be
22. Will there be any planting on the property? – Yes
What plants will be planted and when? Trees, shrubs, and tall grass 
23. Will any site grading be necessary? – Yes
 What provisions have been made or will be made for site grading? – Grading will be done for home placement
24. Is there a possibility of soil erosion in conjunction with the proposed use? – Always
What provisions have been made or will be made to control soil erosion on the site? – Owner will plant and keep brush piled up
25. What signage, if any, will accompany the expanded park? – Lot numbers from the Haw River Fire Department and Alamance County road signs. How big will the signs be? – The size regulated by the federal government
26. What are the potential hazards to the public health and/or safety that accompany the expansion of this mobile home park? – None known

27. What specific provisions have been made to alleviate those hazards? n/a
28. What use is being made of each adjoining parcel of land? – Residential
29. How can this expanded mobile home park, if allowed, be expected to affect the value of each adjoining parcel of land? – Based on comps, property value will not negatively affected
30. n/a 
31. What public necessity, if any, will be fulfilled or served by expanding the mobile home park? – Affordable housing

32. What is the general character of the area in which the park is located? – Residential
Mayor Boggs closed the public hearing.
7:43 pm 

Mayor Boggs opened a public hearing to consider a request for re-zoning of property, legally described as Alamance Co Tax Map #10-15-15 and 10-15-16 from R18 to B-2 owned by Philip Morgan and located off Trollingwood Hawfields Road. Manager Earp then explained to the Council the request by Mr. Morgan to rezone the aforementioned property in order to create a family campground and RV park. Mr. Morgan provided a copy of his plan for development and Manager Earp confirmed that B-2 zoning will accommodate the use that Mr. Morgan intends. Mayor Boggs then asked for public comment. 

· Philip Morgan spoke briefly on his plan for the campground and responded as necessary to other public comments.

· Lisa Phillippie, Brenda Brown (on behalf of Louise De La Reyes), Donna Cook, Johnny Williams, Mark Liche, Tony Blackwell, Ronald Lousa, Boyd Pickard, Andrew Harrison, Tom Lorenzo and Debbie Leitch all spoke in opposition to the proposed rezoning. Major concerns were noise, lack of management, firearm discharge, lack of campground rules and regulations, and public safety. The public also expressed a sincere concern with the fact that the Town Council can rezone the property but then has no legal right to regulate any subsequent activity.
· Manager Earp then relayed to the Council several responses he received from individuals who could not attend the public hearing. Jackie Jobe, Annie Burke, Vernon Jeffers, Mr. De Los Reyes, and Mr. Brown all expressed their opposition to the proposed rezoning.

Mayor Boggs closed the public hearing.

Consent Agenda

8:18 pm

Approval of Previous Meeting’s Minutes: October 3, 2011 (Special Meeting), September 19, 2011, August 15, 2011 (Closed Session), and October 3, 2011 (Closed Session). Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 5-0. 

New Business

8:19 pm
The Council discussed and considered requests from Philip Morgan concerning the following:

1- Request for a special use permit to facilitate an expansion of MHP located on property off Trollingwood Hawfields legally know as Alamance County Tax Map #10-15-5.
Manager Earp informed the Council that the Town’s Planning & Zoning Board recommended approval of this requested special use permit. After brief discussion, Councilmember Lovette made the following motion:

BASED UPON THE EVIDENCE PRESENTED, and pursuant to the Town of Haw River Code of Ordinances Section 155.083, I move that the Town Council make the following FINDINGS OF FACT with regard to the special use permit application made by Phillip Morgan regarding his property located on Trollingwood-Hawfields Road in Haw River, North Carolina:

1. That all applicable regulations of the zoning district in which the use is proposed ARE complied with and every mobile home space in the park will contain at least 8000 square feet;

2. That all applicable conditions specified in Section 155.086, Town of Haw River Code of Ordinances, ARE met for this proposed special use in that:

a. The applicant is or will be in compliance with the Haw River Manufactured Home Parks Ordinance;

b. The applicant is or will be in compliance with the “Regulations Governing the Sanitary Design, Construction, Alteration, Maintenance, Operation and Use of Manufactured Homes and Manufactured Housing Parks in Alamance County” of the Alamance County Board of Health;

c. A buffer strip at least 15 feet wide exists or will exist along the rear and side property lines of the park of densely planted trees and shrubs expected to grow to a height of eight feet;

d. The mobile home park provides or will provide common recreation areas at a rate of 200 square feet for each mobile home lot.  

3. That the proposed special use WILL NOT materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council;

4. That the proposed use IS located, designed and proposed to be operated so as to maintain or enhance the value of adjoining property or that the use is a public necessity;

5. That the location and character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council WILL BE in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the plan of development for the Town Planning Area; and

6. That satisfactory provision HAS been made for all of the following that apply in this case: vehicle circulation, parking and loading, service and loading entrances and areas, screening, utilities, signs, lighting, open spaces, site grading, soil erosion and sedimentation control and site damage.

BASED UPON THE FOREGOING FINDINGS OF FACT, I move that the special use permit application made by Phillip Morgan regarding his property located on Trollingwood-Hawfields Road in Haw River be APPROVED. 
Motion carried 4-1 with Councilmember Fogleman dissenting.
2- Request to rezone property off Trollingwood Hawfields Road legally know as Alamance County Tax Map #10-15-15 and 10-15-16 from current R-18 to B2 zoning classification.
Manager Earp informed the council that the Town’s Planning & Zoning Board recommends approval of Mr. Morgan’s requested rezoning. After considerable discussion regarding the lack of campsite rules and ordinance jurisdiction, Councilmember Lovette made a motion not to approve the rezoning of property off Trollingwood Hawfields Road legally known as Alamance County Tax Map #10-15-15 and 10-15-16 from current R-18 to B2 zoning classification. Motion carried 5-0.
8:28 pm
The Mayor called a 5 minute break from the meeting. 

8:37 pm
The Mayor resumed the meeting.

Discussion and consideration of the Parks & Recreation Department preparing a grant application for a PARTF Grant.
Manager Earp and Randall King (Director of Parks & Recreation) presented the Council with a request to apply for a PARTF Grant to benefit the Red Slide Park. This grant, if awarded, will require a 50% match and grant applications are due by January 31, 2012. Funding is scarce this year and the Town has been informed that smaller projects will be funded more readily with this application round. Additionally, once a grant has been awarded, the Town cannot back out and the 50% match must be met. If the Council approves application, Mr. King stated that he plans to apply for funding for improvements such as permanent corn hole boards, a disc golf driving range, seating at the gazebo, and staging apparatus. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve application for a PARTF grant. Motion carried 5-0.
Discussion of need for rehabilitation of the Spray Street Pump Station.

Manager Earp spoke to the council about the need for the rehabilitation of the Spray Street Pump Station. The station is over 30 years old and the projected cost of the rehab is $24,100. After brief discussion, the Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve pump replacement after Manager Earp solicits two additional quotes and the Council comes to a consensus via telephone. Motion carried 5-0.
Discussion and consideration of joining with Alamance County in the purchase of a mass notification system known as Blackboard Connect.

Manager Earp spoke to the Council about the Blackboard Connect Mass Notification System. Alamance County is considering purchasing this communication system and is inviting municipalities to participate in the program. Municipalities will automatically be able to disseminate communication to citizens in the event of crisis or severe weather. However, for the cost of $.60 per municipality household (total cost of $1.60 per household with the County paying $1 of that cost), the Town can use this technology in a way that is tailored to specific needs of the Town. Communication will go out to residents in the form of telephone calls, text messages, or e-mails and tailored recipient lists can be created by Town staff. Various department heads spoke to the Council regarding their proposed uses for this system, and the Council discussed. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the Town participating in the upgraded Blackboard Connect Mass Notification System in partnership with Alamance County. Motion carried 5-0.
Discussion and consideration of the request by Carter Lewis for rezoning and a petition for voluntary annexation of a portion of the challenge Golf Course (legally described as Tax Map #s 13-12-31, 6-39A-1,13-12-36, 6-39A-23, and 6-39A-140) in order to build the Estates Subdivision.

Councilmember Lovette recused himself from this issue. 

Carter Lewis has made a request and presented a petition asking the Town Council to consider rezoning and voluntary annexation of a portion of the Challenge Golf Course (legally described as Tax Map #s 13-12-31, 6-39A-1, 13-12-36, 6-39A-23, and 6-39A-140) in order to build the Estates Subdivision. This issue went before the Planning & Zoning Board on October 17, 2011 for consideration and the P&Z Board approved a recommendation to Council for approval of this request. In order for the Town Council to consider this issue for action, it must first instruct the Clerk to certify the petition and then hold public hearings to gather citizen input on both the annexation request and the rezoning request. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to instruct the Clerk to certify Mr. Lewis’s petition for voluntary annexation. Motion carried 4-0.
9:18 pm

Manager’s Update

· Duke Energy is planning to raise residential and commercial rates. The Town Council has signed a resolution against the rate increase and is staying cognizant of pending changes in order to keep the Town’s budget on track.
· The Town received a letter from the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development concerning the rejection of the Town’s Hope VI grant application.

· An out of state chiropractor looking to return to Haw River has contacted Manager Earp in an effort to purchase the Town’s property on Main Street (three parcels of land). It was the consensus of the Council to have Manager Earp look into this possibility further.
· There are ongoing issues with the state mandated water testing. While the HAA5 test came into compliance in July 2011, the Town should expect to see one more notice of violation relating to this issue. Additionally, another test that has historically been in compliance has recently tested out of compliance. Manager Earp is meeting with the NC Department of Natural Resources this week in order to come up with solutions for the ongoing testing issues. Other municipalities purchase water from Burlington as well and they are beginning to have testing non-compliance issues as well.

· The lights in front of town hall are not working and will be replaced at a cost of about $1,500. 

Councilmember Lovette noted that the fire siren is working again and that it’s nice to have it back in action.

Councilmember Allen updated the Council on the New Leaf small project at Red Slide Park. It appears that the Town will receive a small amount of funding and some minor improvements will be completed.

There being no further business of the council, Mayor Boggs asked for a motion to adjourn.

9:34 pm

Councilmember Allen made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor Boggs

Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk
